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Ipswich Park and Ride

WHO WILL BE AFFECTED BY THIS DECISION?

2. Existing and potential Park and Ride users.  Employers in Ipswich, especially where Park and Ride use forms part of a business travel plan.  Retail businesses in Ipswich for whom Park and Ride is an added encouragement for customers to come to Ipswich.  The current contractor for the Park and Ride service, First Eastern Counties (First).
WHAT ARE THE KEY ISSUES TO CONSIDER?

3. The net cost of providing the Park and Ride service for Ipswich has risen in recent years.  The service is intended to contribute to the vitality of Ipswich by reducing congestion in the town and providing an attractive offer to those coming from outside town to work or shop in Ipswich.  Cabinet will wish to consider whether the service continues to provide sufficient value for money in a time of declining County Council resources.
WHAT ARE THE RESOURCE AND RISK IMPLICATIONS? 
4. A reduction in the level of service would realise savings to the Council’s revenue budgets.  Any change in level of service would have resource implications for the current contractor.  The Park and Ride service provides a high quality alternative to using a car to access the town centre and is very popular with customers – a reduction in the level of service may impact on the wider public perception of Ipswich.
5. There are also wider risks.  The Park and Ride service is attractive to shoppers, especially in the pre-Christmas period, and contributes to the public perception of Ipswich as a destination of choice.  Reducing Park and Ride services will increase congestion.  It may also detract from other measures to encourage sustainable travel and allow Ipswich to thrive and grow without being limited by growing traffic congestion.

WHAT ARE THE TIMESCALES ASSOCIATED WITH THIS DECISION?
6. A minimum period of three months’ notice is required to make changes to the contract for the Ipswich Park and Ride services.  This means that a decision is required by the end of 2010 to achieve full year savings in the 2011/12 financial year.  However, the months of January, February and March tend to have a lull in patronage, meaning that they are a period of higher than average cost, with fewer than average people being affected by any change.  Therefore, January is a sensible time to make changes.
MAIN BODY OF REPORT
7. Park and Ride services provide a sustainable travel alternative for people travelling into town centres.  They are principally targeted at reducing car trips in congested town centres, in line with local transport plan objectives, by providing car parks on the periphery of towns together with a high quality, frequent and limited stop bus service to the centre.  They also provide an attractive and convenient service for visitors to towns which supports the vitality and viability objectives for town centres.
8. Following an assessment of potential demand and viability, the Ipswich Park and Ride service started operation in 1997 with the opening of the London Road service to the south west of the town.  This was followed by Bury Road, to the north west, in 2000.  In 2003 the Martlesham service was launched to the east of the town. 

9. Both London Road and Martlesham car park sites are owned freehold by the County Council whilst the Bury Road site is leased from Ipswich Borough Council.  The construction of all of the site facilities at London Road and Bury Road was undertaken by developers in connection with adjacent retail developments whilst the Martlesham site was built through the County Council’s Local Transport Plan capital programme.  Within the agreement for the development of the Bury Road site, Ipswich Borough Council provided £1m to the County Council as a contribution towards the funding of the ongoing operational costs.
10. The bus services for all three sites are operated by First under a five year contract to the County Council which commenced in November 2008.  The services run on relatively direct routes between the car park site and the town centre.  Originally, the three services ran independently but in 2007 the London Road and Martlesham sites were linked to form a single cross town service which provides the added benefit of access to the rail station and hospital stops en-route.
11. Bus service provision, including Park and Ride, generates income to offset costs.  When the income exceeds costs it is expected that the market will provide a service.  Unless cross subsidised, non-profit making services are mostly provided by the County Council as a supported (or contracted) service.

12. The costs of operating the Ipswich Park and Ride scheme principally fall into three categories: site operating costs; site maintenance costs; and bus service operating costs.  Income is generated through bus service fares which are set on the basis of a return group ticket for up to five people and a single journey fare. 

13. The chart below shows the trend in costs and income for the past six years.  It can be seen that costs are generally rising and, with patronage becoming fairly static or falling (the fall in 2009/10 income is a direct result of a change in the calculation of concessionary fares reimbursement), the consequential net draw on the Council’s revenue account is increasing year on year.  The projected shortfall for 2010/11 is some £800,000.
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14. As with any service or retail business, the attractiveness of a bus service is largely dependant on actual or perceived costs.  Customer reaction to price change (elasticity) means that a careful balance needs to be maintained to make the service attractive whilst maximising earning potential.  Many offers have been used to attract or maintain passenger interest including the recent £1 single peak travel fare targeted towards the commuter market.  This attracted some 8.6% increase in patronage; an estimated increase of just over 20% was required to reach a break even point.  Conversely a large rise in the normal fare (currently £3.00 per vehicle with up to five passengers) would result in some people choosing not to use the service.
15. The cost and availability of town centre car parking is an important factor in the decision whether to use the Park and Ride service.  Over recent years relatively inexpensive car parking has been provided on vacant sites very close to Ipswich town centre.  It is likely that the availability of this parking is considered to be more attractive to visitors to the town than using the Park and Ride service.

16. It would seem that, at least in the short term, there is little opportunity to increase income from the Ipswich Park and Ride service to offset the increasing costs.  The level of subsidy, as a consequence, is very likely to rise unless cost reduction measures are introduced.

17. Working closely with First, opportunities to reduce costs within the scope of the contract have been explored.  Costs could be reduced by cutting down on the site supervision and/or quality of site management but site security is seen as a critical factor when choosing a parking place; any reduction in the level of service could deter customers.  Savings could also be made by cutting bus service frequency but perceived additional delays would make the service less attractive.  Whilst deliverable, such measures would also only achieve marginal savings as the contractor has built a level of profit into their price for providing the overall service over the term of the contract.
18. In order to achieve significant savings, the overall Ipswich Park and Ride service would therefore have to be reduced in size.  Various options for reducing the level of service have been explored with First and, whilst wishing to protect its projected profit, the closure of one of the sites together with the withdrawal of the associate bus service could, by mutual agreement, result in considerable annual savings being made.

19. In considering the closure of part of the service the performance of each site has been analysed and it would seem that Bury Road, which is experiencing reducing patronage, presents the most viable option.  Bury Road is a freestanding service, the car park site is not owned by the County Council and the car park location is relatively near to the London Road site which has the capacity to absorb transferred trips; it has been assumed that 50% of passengers would transfer their patronage to London Road.
20. Closure of a site would require reallocation of the driver and vehicle resource with associated costs.  There would be one off costs associated with closing the site and making it secure and, for Bury Road, in connection with the withdrawal from the lease agreement and any conditions that the Borough Council may place on the County Council in that regard.  Highway signage and other off site infrastructure and publicity would have to be removed or amended with their associated costs.  There would also need to be good public relations to encourage existing customers to transfer their custom to another site rather than revert to using their car to reach the town centre.
21. Considering all of the cost and income implications it is expected that the closure of the Bury Road Park and Ride service could realise net savings of some £150,000 in the first year and £230,000 in subsequent years.

22. The future use of the closed site would, in the case of Bury Road, be a matter for the freeholder, Ipswich Borough Council, to determine.  It could, perhaps remain as an edge of town parking area or fulfil some other transport related purpose.  It is, however, unlikely that the County Council would be in a position to invest further in the site except in connection with its closure.
23. The Council is aware that the closure of a site may impact on people’s lives and an Equality Impact Assessment has been undertaken which shows that there is no adverse impact for any of the groups considered as there are alternatives that are readily available.
24. In the longer term the value of the service to Ipswich will need to be considered against the ongoing revenue burden of over £0.5m.  Future options could range from maintaining the service operation to the closure of the whole service.  Mid-range options could include maintaining the car parks but providing the bus service element by running passing commercial bus services through the sites. 

	Sources of further information

a) Sustainable Suffolk Overview & Scrutiny Committee 10 September 2003 report S03/26 Performance of London Road and Bury Road Park & Ride Sites. 
b) Sustainable Suffolk Overview & Scrutiny Committee 2 February 2005 report S05/2 Overview & Scrutiny Panel (Park & Ride) Final Report. 


whAt is the cabinet being asked to decide?


1.	Cabinet is asked to:


a)	Approve in principle the withdrawal of Ipswich Park and Ride services from the Bury Road site at the earliest opportunity after Christmas 2010.


b)	Authorise the Director for Economy, Skills and Environment to negotiate with First (as operator of the service), and Ipswich Borough Council (as owner of the site) to manage the service withdrawal so as to maximise net savings and minimise as far as possible inconvenience to users of the service.
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